Committee on Curriculum and Instruction
Approved Minutes

November 20, 2009







9:00 AM-11:00 AM

Physics Research Building Conference Room 4138

ATTENDEES: Andereck, Daniels, David, Fredal, Haddad, Hallihan, Harvey, Highley, Hubin, Huffman, Krissek, Lemberger, Masters, Mumy, Shabad, Shanda, Vankeerbergen, Vaessin, Williams
Guests: Randy Smith, Alexis Collier
AGENDA
1. Approve minutes of 10-30-09
Krissek, 2nd Huffman, unanimously approved 

2. Items from Chair
A. Vetting process: 
End of quarter check-in on procedures and processes for vetting courses – how are things working and where would we like to go, a follow-up on your comments at the retreat. This is especially useful for new members: 

· Resources in the Ops Manual

1. GEC Submission Guidelines beginning on page 29 – Include what needs to be submitted in a GEC Course Proposal package and what questions need to be addressed in a GEC course proposal rationale
2. Major Program proposal guidelines on page 17

3. Minor Program proposal guidelines on page 21

4. Syllabus Template on page 11 (although divisional associate curricular deans vet courses at this level so this should all be in order.) Courses approved at the divisional level that accompany proposals are not re-vetted, unless they are seeking GEC status in which case, see GEC Submission guidelines.

· Process for vetting course and program proposals (new and revisions) – concurrences may be requested at any point in the process, the earlier the better
· Course/Program request flow:
1. Department

2. Curricular A-Dean

3. CCI subcommittee (for GEC courses and program proposals)

4. ASC – Executive Associate Dean

5. CAA (OAA)

6. Registrar for Listing

· Procedures for vetting GEC categories – maintain flexibility with categories, especially Diversity. If something is applying for a Diversity category that is typically considered by another subcommittee, chair will be informed for permission for other subcommittee to vet. If workload precludes a proposal from being considered, chairs of both committees involved will be asked if proposal can be shifted – example Environmental Studies, as an interdisciplinary minor, would typically be vetted by Interdisc subcommittee but since they have a heavy workload and the Sciences subcommittee has a light workload at this time, proposal will be sent to both Larry and Jim to see if Sciences would consider vetting the proposal so we can keep it moving forward.

B. 597 International Diversity Update:
· The recommendation of the A&H CCI Subcommittee is the same as the recommendation that was issued by the Sciences CCI Subcommittee. 
· The Sciences CCI subcommittee has made the following recommendation to full CCI: “Capstone courses should be allowed to count for any one of the three diversity categories as long as departments apply for the dual status and CCI subcommittee approves the international diversity status for the course on basis of content.”
· Additional suggestion: some courses should apply for social diversity within the US.

· The full recommendation would read as follows:

Capstone (597) courses should be allowed to count for any one of the three diversity categories (Social Diversity in the U.S.; International Diversity, Western non-U.S.; or International Diversity, Global, non-Western) as long as departments apply for the dual status and CCI subcommittee approves the Diversity status for the course on basis of content.
· Next Steps:

Curriculum and Assessment Office will make a note of this clarification on the next GEC Modification Sheet for advisors. Curriculum and Assessment Office would be happy to notify all departments offering 597s as to this option and invite them to apply for additional Diversity status if they would like. Notification would include the appropriate section of the GEC Submission Guidelines for them as well. This would be a course change request.

Huffman, 2nd Shanda, unanimously approved
Q: Are there courses that could meet all 3 diversity categories? In principle, yes. In practice, probably not. What would the incentive be?

2. Semester Template / Spreadsheet Update (K Hallihan)

A. CCI presented with draft 5 of semester template sheet. The curricular associate deans and CAA discussed this at length.
· If anybody wants to provide feedback, please send it to Ann Christy.14 or Terry Gustafson.5
· A. Christy has version 6 out (newer version). 
· CAA only discussed program requirements. They haven’t discussed course requirements yet. 

· For ASC, we would get to strike out #10 (program assessment or evaluation plan) because everybody has assessment plan. 
· Comment #1: Graduate programs do not have evaluation plans. 
· Follow-up #1: Conversations ongoing to see if it would make sense for graduate programs to develop assessment plans. Nothing has been decided. The template was meant for all programs. Graduate School is having discussions to see if it makes sense to have broad goals outlined at graduate level. (At a generic level, expertise and knowledge, research, and success in field are goals for doctoral programs.)
· Follow-up #2: It would be a 2-year project for Theatre to outline the goals of its Ph.D. program—especially if you identify all the tracks.

· Follow-up #3: No benefit in doing graduate assessment in the context of semester conversion (but there are benefits in the process itself; just not now).
· Follow-up #4: There is a difference between thinking about one’s goals to convert to semesters and articulating the goals. 
· Follow-up #5: Agreement that this may not be the right time to do grad assessment.
· Comment #2: Whatever template is chosen, every piece of information in the document should have to do with semester conversion. 
· Comment #3: p. 5, pt 19 (Student learning outcomes for the course): It is doubtful whether this information is formulated for each course. If this question is indeed kept in the final template, formulating student outcomes should be done in meaningful manner. This type of question lends itself to boilerplate language use. 

· Follow-up #1: Agreement that this is a lot of work.
· Follow-up #2: It would be more useful to look at a syllabus rather than fill out forms with boilerplate language.

· Follow-up #3: This is a generic form that may indeed not be the most successful for all course scenarios. But this is a way to encourage curriculum revision.

· Follow-up #4: It might be best to ask for this type of information later.

· Q: What is relationship with ASC spreadsheet? A: A. Christy must have thought that things needed to be added to spreadsheet.

· Comment #4: This type of form is standard procedure for other institutions that are converting.

· Comment #5: Concern about transition plan p. 3, point 11. It seems like transition plan falls on departments. This is a way to ensure that there is no uniformity. 
· Follow-up #1: Students need to know how they are going to complete their program.

· Q: Why does each department need individual transition plan? What kind of additional info apart from “do no harm” do we need to include in such a plan? A: Leadership in departments needs to reassure students that they will work with other departments.
B. Concerning the pre-populated chart, we have data for course enrollment for the past 5 years. Is it useful to departments now? A-Deans would like to have the data sent to them. (Done)
C. ASC Curriculum and Assessment Office has been working with registrar. The registrar came up with a mock-up for Dental Hygiene (see Excel sheet). DARS piece is not yet there. Registrar has agreed to do mock-ups for Marketing, Psychology, one Humanities, and one of the Sciences. These mock-ups will be brought to the semester conversion group. V. Williams suggests German and Jewish Studies for Humanities. No suggestions for Sciences.

3. Subcommittee Updates

A. Arts & Humanities subcommittee: 
· Animal Science 697.06 (seeking Diversity: Intl Western non-US GEC status): sent back

· Georgian 101.01-104.01 (seeking Foreign Language): unanimously approved
· Linguistics H367.01 (seeking 2nd Writing and Social Diversity in the US): unanimously approved

B. Sciences subcommittee: 
· E-vote for Sociology 460 (seeking Social Science - Human, Natural, and Economic Resources) is underway. The course will probably be approved with contingency.
C. Interdisciplinary subcommittee: 
· ASC 265: approved with contingencies 

· Interdisciplinary Minor in South Asian Studies: approved unanimously
· Major proposal for Bachelor of Arts in Public Affairs—JGS: Continued discussion; waiting for concurrences

· Next committee meeting: return of Andean and Amazonian Studies Minor; first batch of junior seminar proposals 

· Reminder: last spring CCI approved junior seminars idea—3 or 4 objectives approved by this body are used as template to review those courses.
D. Assessment subcommittee: 
· Subcommittee has been discussing what the situation with assessment will be during the transition to semesters. 
· Course Set 6 request is out: it is last set in the current system. It mainly pertains to regional campuses. The subcommittee reduced the number of courses.

4. ULAC-GEC Update and Discussion (Mark Shanda)
A. Update:

· The semester conversion approved by University senate vote late last spring, along with a recommendation from the University Senate to the Council on Academic Affairs, significantly increased the importance and impact of the ULAC committee as our charge was clarified in the short term as to make recommendations to the Council as to the form, content, and structure of the semester successor of the current quarter based GEC to enable departments to construct their major degree programs around and on top of clear GE expectations.

· To that end and in respect to the scope of the semester conversion challenges the ULAC committee was expanded early this fall from its original 11 members to a current roll of 21 members with majority representation from the Arts and Sciences faculty, and members representing the professional colleges, University Center for the Advancement of Teaching, the Graduate School, the Provost office and advising.  

· Please note that all committee meeting summaries, agenda, and resources being used can be found at the OAA website or linked directly from the Arts and Sciences Curriculum and Assessment Office website.

· The group has been meeting weekly since September 15 and has reviewed a variety of source documents including the 1988 Babcock Report, The Blackwell Report, the McHale Report, Ohio Board of Regents Requirements for GE, Peer institution GE comparisons, National Trends data, and a variety of internal reports on General Education.

· In addition, we have welcomed as guests to our conversation, Provost Alutto, Former Vice Provost Martha Garland, Vice President for Student Life Javon Adams-Gaston, Vice President for Global Strategies and International Affairs William Brustein, and Vice Provost and Executive Dean of Arts and Sciences Steinmetz.  

· Provost Alutto and Dean Steinmetz both spoke to one of the fundamental concerns expressed by ULAC last spring, prior to engaging the current semester conversion dialogue, which was fear that no dialogue on changes to the GEC was possible if concerns for financial impact were not placed in abeyance. (Theatre Example)

· Following out meeting with Provost Alutto, he and CFO William Sukurti issued a memo which states. “We concur that it is important for the faculty to focus on what is right academically rather than let financial considerations drive academic decisions.  Consequently, we will work with you, with the Senate Fiscal Committee, and with the colleges to make sure enrollment shifts resulting from the semester conversion are buffered as needed.  We are open to extending buffering from the enrollment reserve beyond two years where appropriate, but this needs to be considered annually in the context of the fiscal well-being of each college in the context of the academic plan.”   The memo goes on to stay that “any dean can request we provide buffering assistance in response to or in preparation of enrollment shifts.”
· Our efforts for the quarter have been framed in conversation and recommendation development around three broad themes.

A. Content – What is General Education intended to achieve?

B. Structure or Architecture – What is the manner that student and faculty engage in the receipt and delivery of General Education on a semester schedule?
C. Interpretation or Marketing – How do we effectively describe the General Education Program to students, faculty, staff, alumni, parents and the general public?
· Where are we right now?
1. We began with the assumption that further study of the basic content of the GEC was not necessary given the quality of work in the Babcock, Blackwell, and McHale reports.

2. We established a goal that by the end of the quarter, at a minimum we would be able to make a recommendation to CAA as to the basic “shell” of the GEP, that is define the scale and scope of GE to enable departments to develop their own degree programs based on a revised GEP.

3. We have developed a working draft of a single page document entitled the Curricular Experience at the Ohio State University.  This document opens with the following statement:
The Ohio State University educates students to be critical, logical, and creative thinkers, problem solvers, and engaged, responsible global citizens.  The University’s curriculum enables students to develop the knowledge, skills, and perspectives needed to continue to learn and adapt in a rapidly changing world.

Then lists a series of measurable goals that curriculum is designed to achieve and concludes with:

The curricular experience is fulfilled through distinct, yet interconnected programs that both supplement and complement each other.

The general education program enables students to acquire and develop a breadth of knowledge, skills, and perspectives that cross disciplinary boundaries and extend to areas outside specialized study programs.

Specialized study programs enable students to master, to various degrees, bodies of knowledge and the skills, perspectives, and modes of inquiry related to their study.

4. At present we have moved on to looking at differing “architectural or delivery models” to achieve the goals which have been identified.  As can be imagined, this is the most difficult and challenging part of our task and it raises multiple issues, including for example:
· What is the currency by which we measure student engagement with the GE program?  Credit hours or UNITS in the SIS system, contact hours, instructional minute, quantity of courses, etc.

· If one of the goals of the GE program is to increase the breadth of a student’s experience, how much is enough? 

· How much change can the university stand politically given the semester conversion process?  We don’t want to miss this opportunity for change, but there is really a very short time frame between now and Autumn of 2012.

· How can a revised GE curriculum align with goals of other high impact student units like Student Life and International Affairs?

· What are the course unit structures that will be common among quarter to semester “successor” courses as proposed by various units?  For example, will most 5 credit hour quarter courses become 3 unit semester courses, will full year sequences which currently result in 15 credit hours convert to 10 units, will there by 3 unit, 4 unit, and 5 unit courses to fulfill GE requirements?
· What additional layers of requirements are necessary given current faculty and students?  This includes concepts like “diversity,” “ethics,” “technological literacy,” “visual literacy,” etc.
5. We have not formally developed even a draft of our recommendations to CAA, but if forced at this point to identify some trends or tendencies I would project the following statements as being accurate.

A. Some change is needed in the GEC as we switch to semesters that goes beyond a simple, straightforward numeric conversion.

B. Student choice, flexibility, and ease of understanding are laudable goals.

C. Study abroad, internships, capstone, research, thematic and innovative course work should have a role in fulfilling General Ed requirements where possible.

D. If colleges and programs are currently exempted from portions of the GEC, those exemptions to the GEC semester successor may or may not need to be re-justified.

E. Our recommendation can include some aspiration goals but should be firmly grounded in the here and now and what is truly viable. 

F. Instead of the current 13 varieties of GEC programs on campus and the Babcock report process which established a standard and the required programs to ask for exemptions, maybe a universal core set of GE requirements could be made that apply to all Undergraduate Programs and then units (departments and colleges) could add additional required GE program requirements as faculty see fit.
       B. Discussion
· Curricular Experience document: 

· 3 versions of exact same document: ULAC is split on which format makes the most sense to describe the curricular experience. ULAC is seeking advice from this committee as to what format is best.

· Opening paragraph goes back to the university motto and Babcock regarding citizenship.

· Bottom paragraphs show that there is relationship between GE and specialized study programs.

· Are there any questions about the format?

· Q: How is this document going to be given to students? A: It would appear in many places. Follow-up comment: Practically, if this document is found in book form, the horizontal version is not practical.

· Q:  Why are there no bullet points under “knowledge”? There are bullet points under “develop, refine, and integrate the skills and perspectives needed to . . .”

· One member prefers vertical split version
· Further support for bullet points under “knowledge”
· Q: Is anything missing in this form? ASC Senate noticed that the language that is discipline-specific was left out on purpose. Many of the goals in the form can be applied to several disciplines. 
· Q: What is percentage of GEC at this point? A: OSU current ratio is at the higher end of peer institutions. Currently: 63% of 120 hours is GEC in ASC. We’re moving to 35-45% at this point. Comment from other CCI member: We should take those numbers cautiously.
· Comment: The last sentence refers to discipline-specific information while the rest of the form is very general, has no discipline-specific content. 
· Other member concurs: The bullet points above are all GE.

· Other member disagrees: Bullet points above are not only GE specific. The last sentence really applies to non-GE curriculum (major, double major, major-minor combination etc.). 
· Support from committee to make the last sentence more specific.
· Other comment: Maybe we should put last 2 paragraphs at top; integrate the idea in first paragraph.

· Student life has identified outcome goals for 4-year experience at OSU as well: http://studentlife.osu.edu/pdfs/strategicplan_10_2009.pdf
· Other comment: Fact that first item is not bullet-pointed is done on purpose. It would not be easy to bullet point this item.
· One member suggests that the first paragraph should include information about the university helping students succeed in their disciplines.

· Other comment: “limits of disciplines”—should be “limits of their knowledge”; but the individual disciplines have limits too. The two meanings were meant, but language is unclear (discordant with general tone of document). Suggestion by other member: Perhaps “human knowledge” would be a better term than “discipline.”
· On Tuesday, ULAC will have to address issue: how much is enough? 
· Is the following scenario acceptable?

· In Sciences: take 3 courses: 1 math or Logic; 1 data or bio or physical (1 opposing, 1 must have LAB) (If Science and math collapsed would that be OK?) 
· If Arts &Humanities: HS or Lit or VP Arts or Culture & Ideas (do 3). 
· SBS: 3 courses (Board of Regents’ requirement)
· There is a universal agreement that students need writing and math. No universal agreement about science. In A&H, there is no agreement about Historical Study or Art.

· Comment #1: Perhaps GEC should be different depending on whether degree is BA or BS.

· Comment #2: Danger of too many opt-out scenarios.

· Comment #3: In favor of GEC simplified. Member thinks if we do have a simplified GEC, we should reevaluate some courses that have GEC status now. 
· Comment #4: To be in agreement with State specifics, we should have 10 credit hours of SBS in GEC. We are not in compliance of this rule at this point.

· Comment #5: At the root of the discussion is the question: What is GEC? Is it a way to explore subject areas? Is it a way to meet prereqs? 

Meeting adjourned 
